NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

July 21, 2011
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:15 a.m., Thursday, July 21, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:15 a.m., Thursday, July 21, 2011.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, and David Baland.  Board members participating by phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Caroline Benavidez led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to hear President McAninch sounding so good, and hopes that all goes well for her. 
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is anticipating the beginning of the new school year and that her summer break was brief, made briefer because during the summer she spent a great deal of time planning for the new school year.  She stated that on Saturday, July 23rd she will be participating in a National Federation of the Blind (NFB) event where she will have the opportunity to meet our legislators where they will be presenting issues that concern the blind community.  She stated that she is honored that she will be presenting the issues relating to education with particular focus on the need for Braille reading standards.  She stated that this event will take place at the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that it is nice to see President McAninch doing so well following her illness.  He stated that his daughter is at the NFB Youth Slam camp this summer and he thinks that she is enjoying the camp.  With teenagers it is difficult to tell how they are doing when you talk to them on the phone.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to be in attendance at this meeting and is happy to see that President McAninch is doing so well.  She stated that since the last meeting of the Board of Regents she had the pleasure of attending the NFB National Convention in Orlando, Florida.  There were also two parents and two students with visual impairment who attended from New Mexico.   She stated that she is working on the Meet Your Legislator event that is being hosted by the NM NFB scheduled for July 23rd.  She stated that Superintendent Lyle is going to participate as a panelist during that event, along with Art Schreiber and Greg Trapp.  At this time the NFB has received commitments from 5 of our state legislators for the event, and they are hoping for at least a few more.  

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated she wants to thank everyone for their willingness to move this meeting to the Alamogordo campus instead of the Albuquerque campus.  She stated that her recovery from her recent illness is going well.  The experience was very frightening, but she has come a very long ways toward recovery since the illness.  She stated that her therapists say that she is about 4 weeks ahead of where she should be in her recovery, which is very good.  She stated that her speech is much better than what it was immediately following the illness, but she is hoping that it will get much better so that she can sing on key again.  She thanked everyone in attendance for their prayers, thoughts, and cards during her illness.  She stated that she wants to congratulate NMSBVI staff Bea Milos on the event of her retirement.  Her years of dedication to the school and its students are greatly appreciated.  She will be greatly missed.
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the contract auditor is scheduled to present the Audit Entrance Conference at 11:00 a.m., while in Executive Session.  The auditors will present to the board by conference call.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 26, 2011.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 26, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of June 28, 2011.


President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of June 28, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. April 2011 Financial Reports.
Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for April 2011, including:

Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. 
President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented April 2011 financial reports.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the April 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
May 2011 Financial Reports.


Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for May 2011, including:




Investment Report




Operating Budget/Expense Report




Statement of Net Assets




Statement of Cash Flow



Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. 
President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented May 2011 financial reports.  David Baland stated that he likes the “dashboards” that are included in the Operating Budget/Expense Report and stated that the Business & Finance Department now needs to determine which numbers would be of greatest benefit to the Board.  He suggested salaries, annualized budget, and perhaps a month by month overview.  Mary Sarate stated that she will continue to work on the content of the dashboard until the Board feels that it meets their needs.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the May 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle stated that before moving into Executive Session she would like to thank Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, and Mary Sarate, Director of Business & Finance for the huge amount of time that they put into working on closing out the fiscal year and rolling over the system into the new fiscal year.  She stated that they made a commitment to ensure that everything in the system was absolutely perfect before rolling the system over into the new fiscal year, so that NMSBVI could avoid any difficulties and errors in the new fiscal year.  They were very successful in their endeavor and their hard work and attention to detail needs to be recognized.  The Board of Regents thanked Veronica Hernandez and Mary Sarate for their hard work and commitment to NMSBVI.
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:33 a.m. to 11:37 a.m., July 21, 2011

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:33 a.m., Thursday, July 21, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues, and Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, and Mary Sarate, Director of Business & Finance.  The discussion on the Audit Entrance Conference will be attended by representatives of Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C., as well as Mary Sarate, Director of Business & Finance.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:37 a.m., Thursday, July 21, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Entrance Conference. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.
XI.
Policies & Procedures.

A.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 400, Administrative Leave.
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to delete NMSBVI Policy 400 as the contents of this policy are very minimal and serve no purpose.  Our contract legal counsel has reviewed this policy and supports this recommendation.  The practice for administrative leave is covered under our overall employment laws and practices.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 400, Administrative Leave, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Revision NMSBVI Policy 405, Vacation Leave.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 405.  She stated that this vacation leave policy was reviewed by our contract legal counsel and contains one revision.  The prior policy listed a subset of administrators who must take a minimum amount of leave each year to ensure that administrators who had access to budget information did not have opportunities to possibly embezzle funds without the possibility of detection.  Under old business & finance practices this may have been possible, however under our new practices, which incorporate multi-layers of responsibility this is no longer the case so the need for required annual vacation time is no longer necessary.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 405, Vacation Leave, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Major Focus.

Ron Later, NMSBVI Orientation & Mobility Instructor briefed the Board on the Orientation & Mobility Assessment tool that he developed and on the Short Term Stays program.

At the conclusion of his presentation President McAninch thanked Ron Later for his work in developing his very comprehensive Orientation & Mobility Assessment tool and encouraged him to share his tool with others and to attend conferences where he can present his tool to our education community, both for school age students with visual impairments as well as the adult community and the rehab programs that serve them.
XI.
Policies & Procedures. (cont.)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 425, Personal Leave.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 425.  She stated that this policy was reviewed by our contract legal counsel who recommended a change to section 1.2, Written Requests.  She explained that Personal Leave is exclusively given to the 9 month employees who do not receive vacation pay.  They do have Sick Leave and time off during the summer.  They are also given 2 days of Personal Leave per year that they can use for personal business.  The previous policy discouraged the use of personal leave on the last work day prior to or the first workday following a holiday or the beginning or ending of the school year.  The revision has been written to discourage personal leave during the first and last months (August & May) of the school year, and further stipulates that personal leave may not be granted during these periods unless there is a verifiable emergency situation.  The purpose of this is to ensure that we have sufficient staffing for our programs.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 425, Schools Personal Leave, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 440, Sick Leave.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 440.  She stated that this policy was reviewed by our contract legal counsel who recommended some revisions to the policy that simply cleaned up and made the content more clear.  She stated that there are no changes to the Sick Leave benefit, and our Sick Leave benefit is aligned with the State of New Mexico’s Sick Leave benefit.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 440, Sick Leave, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XII.
Other Items. 
A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending July 21, 2011.  She stated that she would like to revise the content of the presented personnel report to reflect the removal of Bea Milos from the Retirements section.  She stated that she has no other additional or modifications to the presented report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to the presented reports she would like to inform the Board that the Infant - Toddler Program just enrolled their 41st child with Optic Nerve Hypoplasia, which is a diagnosis that seems to continue growing.  She briefed the Board on the work being done within each of the NMSBVI Programs, as well as ongoing research and incidence news.  She stated that programs are very quiet right now as all programs are on summer break, but it is a very busy time for staff as preparations are being made for the new school year and staff continue to work on research as well as collaborations.  President McAninch asked if we have any projected enrollment numbers for the upcoming school year.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Residential Program is projecting a flat growth with numbers approaching 50 students.  The Preschool Program is projecting a growth from 67 to 82 students.  It is important to point out that this is a rough projection as IEPs are not all finished so the numbers may change.  The Outreach Program will not be doing direct service so no growth is projected.  The Infant-Toddler Program has prepared a report that has been provided to the Board that reflects 37 new referrals during the month of June 2011.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Infant-Toddler Program Monthly Report for the month of June 2011.  She also presented the Board with the raw data of the parent survey that was recently sent out, returned, and compiled.  These parent surveys are done every school year.  The data that we receive back is used during our Performance Based Budgeting process.  It is provides the school with information regarding the effectiveness of our programs.  President McAninch thanked Superintendent Lyle for including this raw data in the board packet as it is very good information for the Board of Regents to have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our Program Directors take the raw data and included comments from the parents very seriously and use the comments to constantly improve on programs, services, and processes.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Program Updates.  There were no questions or comments.

C.
Performance and Outcomes for the Low Vision Clinic and Early Childhood Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Research and Public Service Project FY13 Budget Continuation Request for the Low Vision Clinic Program.  The amount of General Fund support requested for this program for FY13 is $17,800.00.   She stated that this is a recurring request that is brought to the Board annually.  The Low Vision Clinic was originally funded in 2007 at $20,000.00.  Any budgetary cuts that are made to state budgets impacts the amount of funding that we receive, which accounts for the FY13 request being for $17,800.00.  Once approved by the Board this request will be forwarded to NM Higher Education Department for review and approval.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Research and Public Service Project FY13 Budget Request – Continuation, for the Low Vision Clinic Program in the General Fund Support amount of $17,800.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


Performance and Outcomes for the Early Childhood Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Research and Public Service Project FY13 Budget New Request for the Early Childhood Program.  The amount of General Fund support requested for this program for FY13 is $587,928.00.  She stated that the Early Childhood Program was originally funded at $400,000.00 which was later reduced to $373,000.00 due to state budget cuts.  NMSBVI is adding a class to the Early Childhood Program, which requires the addition of staff, including a therapy position.  Due to this addition, which is necessary to meet the increased enrollment numbers, we have decided to ask for an increase in our funding to $587,928.00.  She stated that she is not optimistic that we will be successful in our request, but feels that it is important that NM Higher Education Department be aware of the program expansion and the additional cost of the expansion.  Once approved by the Board this request will be forwarded to NM Higher Education Department for review and approval.  President McAninch asked if the funding that we have received in the past would be in jeopardy if the expansion request is disapproved at the state level.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is confident that we will continue to receive our current level of funding even if the expansion piece of this request is disapproved.  Caroline Benavidez asked when we would know the decision regarding this request.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we would not know the outcome until after the next legislative session.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Research and Public Service Project FY13 Budget Request – New, for the Early Childhood Program in the General Fund Support amount of $587,928.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Instruction & General Performance Measures for 2013.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Instruction & General Performance Measures for 2013.  She stated that the first piece of the documentation presented to the Board is an accountability of the school’s progress on the objectives that we set for the school for 2011.  This document reflects the objectives and the achievement results.  She reviewed the 2011 objectives, targets, and the results for the Board’s information. 
Superintendent Lyle then reviewed the 2013 objectives and targets for the Board’s information. She stated that there are no significant changes to the objectives and targets for 2013 as she does not want to make significant changes until the NMSBVI Strategic Plan has been updated and published.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Accountability in Government Act Instruction & General Performance Measures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
Resolution Regarding Collateralization of NMSBVI Deposits.

Mary Sarate presented a resolution, that if approved would allow our pledge agreement with our local financial institution to be collateralized at 50%.  If the Board wishes to keep the pledge agreement at 50% then no action will need to be taken.  If the Board wishes to change the pledge agreement to 100% the Board must pass the attached resolution.  David Baland stated that he does not feel that the pledge agreement needs to be changed to 100%, that 50% is a reasonable collateralization.  He stated that the higher the collateralization percentage the less interest the funds earn.  Following discussion of this matter it was the decision of the Board to not approve the resolution and to keep our pledge agreement at 50% collateralization.

F.
Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that work continues on the revision to the NMSBVI Strategic Plan.  We are beginning the process of forming committees for each of the goals in the plan.  The committees will work on this project through the early part of Fall 2011.  At that time our facilitator, Mr. Eugene McMahon will come back to NMSBVI to review everything and assist us in putting the plan together that will be presented to the Board for approval.  

G.
Five Year Master Plan Update.

Margie Macias presented the annual submission to the NM Higher Education Department which identifies the Five Year Master Plan for capital projects.  She reviewed the revisions to the master plan for the Board’s information.  She stated that last year the Watkins Education Center was removed from the plan due to possible funding through a GO Bond.  However that portion of the GO Bond failed so we find it necessary to place the Watkins Education Center back on the plan.  She stated that last year we had Quimby Gym listed as a priority one on the plan, which has now been moved to priority two.  The Prevocational Workshop is priority three, Health Services is priority four, and the Ditzler Auditorium is priority five.  The Facilities Committee met on multiple occasions to develop this plan revision and feels comfortable with the priorities as assigned.  If approved by the Board this document will be submitted to NM Higher Education Department.  This plan also ties into agenda item H., 2011 Yearly Capital Project Hearings Project Evaluation Form.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the update to the NMSBVI Five Year Master Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
2011 Yearly Capital Project Hearings Project Evaluation Form.

Margie Macias presented the 2011 Yearly Capital Hearings Project Evaluation Form the NMSBVI Health, Safety and Accessibility Project, Watkins Education Center, for the Board’s approval.  This document request consideration for a State appropriation for fiscal year 2013 for capital improvements of the Watkins Education Center at a total projected cost of $3,929,414.00 and will address renovations, health, safety, and accessibility improvements.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2011 Yearly Capital Project Hearings Project Evaluation Form for the NMSBVI Health, Safety and Accessibility Project – Watkins Education Center, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Revision to Student/Parent Handbook for 2011-2012 School Year.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Student/Parent Handbook for 2011-2012 School Year for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the changes to the handbook which updates the new mission statement, the campus surveillance policy, the dorm phone use policy, student privacy and personal possession policy, off campus travel, and the showing of movies on transportation vehicles.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2011-2012 Residential Campus Student/Parent Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


J.
Revision to Staff Handbook for 2011-2012 School Year.
Veronica Hernandez presented the Staff Handbook for 2011-2012 School Year for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the minor changes that are contained in the handbook which primarily address policies that have been adopted by the Board since the last publishing of the Staff Handbook.  She stated that there were a few additions to the handbook which include a newly revised Residential Campus map; a summarization of staff benefits; and a listing of benefits carrier contact information.  The staff handbook is always available on our web site for staff information.  We have also put a plan into place where staff will receive a hard copy of the handbook every third year beginning with this year.  President McAninch asked if the mission statement, belief statement, and the strategies can be included into the Staff Handbook.  Veronica Hernandez stated that the mission statement is in the handbook and she will verify that it is the most current.  She will also include the belief statement and strategies.  She stated that she intended to include the Board of Regent’s meeting calendar in the handbook but overlooked that.  She will place that calendar in the handbook before it is distributed.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2011-2012 Staff Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
2011-2012 ECP Student/Parent Handbook.

Superintendent Lyle presented the ECP Student/Parent Handbook for 2011-2012 School Year for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this handbook has not been brought to the Board in the past, however have decided that since the other handbooks come to the Board it is appropriate that this handbook also be presented to the Board for review and approval.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have regarding this handbook.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 2011-2012 ECP Student/Parent Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


L.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the Capital Projects Update report that has been provided to the Board.  This including information regarding the Jack Hall Eleven Month Warranty Walkthrough; Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) Critical Deficiencies Project (CDP); and the Watkins Education/Ditzler Auditorium Utility Tunnel Refurbishment.  Following her presentations he stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
XIII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, September 8, 2011 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – May & June 2011
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – May & June 2011
There were no questions.

IX.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:00 p.m., Thursday, July 21, 2011.
(Approved 9/8/11)



(Approved 9/8/11)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
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